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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
CYNGOR SIR FYNWY 

 

THE CONSTITUTION OF THE COMMITTEE IS AS FOLLOWS: 
 
 
County Councillors: D. Evans 

R. Harris 
P. Clarke 
D. Edwards 
J. Higginson 
P. Jones 
S. Jones 
J. Prosser 
V. Smith 
F. Taylor 
A. Webb 
S. Howarth 

 
Public Information 

 
Access to paper copies of agendas and reports 
A copy of this agenda and relevant reports can be made available to members of the public 
attending a meeting by requesting a copy from Democratic Services on 01633 644219. Please 
note that we must receive 24 hours notice prior to the meeting in order to provide you with a hard 
copy of this agenda.  
 
Watch this meeting online 
This meeting can be viewed online either live or following the meeting by visiting 
www.monmouthshire.gov.uk or by visiting our Youtube page by searching MonmouthshireCC. 
 
Welsh Language 
The Council welcomes contributions from members of the public through the medium of Welsh or 
English.  We respectfully ask that you provide us with adequate notice to accommodate your 
needs. 

 

http://www.monmouthshire.gov.uk/


 

Aims and Values of Monmouthshire County Council 
 
Sustainable and Resilient Communities 
 
Outcomes we are working towards 
 
Nobody Is Left Behind  

 Older people are able to live their good life  

 People have access to appropriate and affordable housing  

 People have good access and mobility  

 
People Are Confident, Capable and Involved  

 People’s lives are not affected by alcohol and drug misuse  

 Families are supported  

 People feel safe  

 
Our County Thrives  

 Business and enterprise 

 People have access to practical and flexible learning  

 People protect and enhance the environment 

 
Our priorities 
 

 Schools 

 Protection of vulnerable people 

 Supporting Business and Job Creation 

 Maintaining locally accessible services 

 
Our Values 
 

 Openness: we aspire to be open and honest to develop trusting relationships. 

 Fairness: we aspire to provide fair choice, opportunities and experiences and become an 

organisation built on mutual respect. 

 Flexibility: we aspire to be flexible in our thinking and action to become an effective and 

efficient organisation. 

 Teamwork: we aspire to work together to share our successes and failures by building on 

our strengths and supporting one another to achieve our goals. 



 

Nodau a Gwerthoedd Cyngor Sir Fynwy 
 
Cymunedau Cynaliadwy a Chryf 

 
Canlyniadau y gweithiwn i'w cyflawni 
 
Neb yn cael ei adael ar ôl 
 

 Gall pobl hŷn fyw bywyd da 

 Pobl â mynediad i dai addas a fforddiadwy 

 Pobl â mynediad a symudedd da 

 
Pobl yn hyderus, galluog ac yn cymryd rhan 
 

 Camddefnyddio alcohol a chyffuriau ddim yn effeithio ar fywydau pobl 

 Teuluoedd yn cael eu cefnogi 

 Pobl yn teimlo'n ddiogel 

 
Ein sir yn ffynnu 
 

 Busnes a menter 

 Pobl â mynediad i ddysgu ymarferol a hyblyg 

 Pobl yn diogelu ac yn cyfoethogi'r amgylchedd 

 
Ein blaenoriaethau 
 

 Ysgolion 

 Diogelu pobl agored i niwed 

 Cefnogi busnes a chreu swyddi 

 Cynnal gwasanaethau sy’n hygyrch yn lleol 

 
Ein gwerthoedd 
 

 Bod yn agored: anelwn fod yn agored ac onest i ddatblygu perthnasoedd ymddiriedus 

 Tegwch: anelwn ddarparu dewis teg, cyfleoedd a phrofiadau a dod yn sefydliad a 
adeiladwyd ar barch un at y llall. 

 Hyblygrwydd: anelwn fod yn hyblyg yn ein syniadau a'n gweithredoedd i ddod yn sefydliad 
effeithlon ac effeithiol. 

 Gwaith tîm: anelwn gydweithio i rannu ein llwyddiannau a'n methiannau drwy adeiladu ar 
ein cryfderau a chefnogi ein gilydd i gyflawni ein nodau. 
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the meeting of Democratic Services Committee held 
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Monday, 17th October, 2016 at 2.00 pm 

 
  
 
 

PRESENT:  
 

County Councillor F. Taylor (Chairman) 
County Councillor D. Evans (Vice Chairman) 
 

 County Councillors: D. Edwards, J. Higginson, P. Jones, S. Jones, 
J. Prosser, V. Smith and A. Webb 
 

 
 

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE: 
 
John Pearson Local Democracy Manager 
Nicola Perry Senior Democracy Officer 
Kellie Beirne Chief Officer, Enterprise 

 
APOLOGIES: 
 
County Councillors R. Harris 

 
 
1. Declarations of interest  

 
There were no declarations of interest made by Members.   
 
2. Public open forum  

 
There were no members of the public present at the meeting. 
 
3. To receive the minutes of the meeting held on 27th June 2016  

 
The minutes of the meeting of Democratic Services Committee held on 27th June 2016 were 
agreed as an accurate record and signed by the Chair. 
 
4. To note the action list of the previous meeting  

 
We noted the action list of the meeting held on 27th June 2016. 
 
 
5. Minister's Statement /Local Government Reform  

 
We welcomed Frank Cuthbert, Head of Democracy, Diversity and Remuneration Team, Welsh 
Government to the meeting who was in attendance to address the committee in reference to the 
recent statement by the Cabinet Secretary for Finance and Local Government. 
 
Following presentation of the Statement, Members were invited to discuss and comment.  In 
doing so we noted the following points: 
 

 Members of Democratic Services Committee welcomed the statement. 

 Members looked forward to engaging in the consultation process and suggested that a 
definite timeline would aide debate.  It was expected that a timeline would appear in the 
consultation paper. 

Public Document Pack
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 Members were interested in the constitution of the Independent Panel and asked that 
the information be shared when possible. 

 A concern was raised regarding political uncertainty in terms of bring forward the new 
Bill, and the danger of it running over into the next assembly year. 

 Members discussed the reorganisation of town and community councils, and referred to 
the merging community councils into one town council.   

 The Chief Officer explained that the structure of the City Deal would be a joint cabinet 
committee, which would encourage joint working, and would see the establishment of 
regional delivery vehicles. 

 A Member stressed that Monmouthshire should be a major part of the metro system. 
 
The Chair thanked Mr. Cuthbert for attending and noted that members recognised that any 
changes must be about improving outcomes for our citizens. 
 
 
6. Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales Draft Annual Report  

 
The Local Democracy Manager presented the Independent Remuneration 
Panel for Wales’ (IRP) Draft Annual Report.  It was noted that the proposals include a small 
increase (£100) in the basic salary for County Councillors and no increase for senior salaries 
(other than the increase in basic salary).  Feedback was invited and the following points were 
raised: 
 

 Clarification was sought regarding the £150 for each member (£500 for special cases).  
It was explained that the £100 mentioned was the increase in a County Councillor’s 
basic salary.  The £150 may be awarded to town and community councillors in certain 
circumstances. 

 It was suggested that the caring responsibilities allowance of up to £403 should be 
increased. Declaring an interest because of his caring responsibilities, County Councillor 
D. Edwards supported the view that £403 was an inadequate amount per month noting 
that carers, on average, are paid £12.00 p.h. and stated that this point should be brought 

to the attention of the IRP. It was suggested that concerns about the level of the 
Carer Allowance should made as part of the consultation response to the Panel. 

 Representation on the National Parks Authority was queried, noting that it was 
unclear if representatives should represent Monmouthshire generally or more 
specifically by living in and representing a ward that lies within the National Park.  
It was also queried if Monmouthshire should have more than the current two 
representatives, as it is the second largest area within the National Park.  A 
response was provided that there is a conflict between local representation and 
political balance referring to the Environment Act that states that local authorities, 
when making nominations to the National Park Authority should appoint 
members who represent wards within the National Park.  This does not override 
the ability for local authorities to appoint members to committees / joint bodies to 
reflect political balance.  This can cause problems where members don’t live in 
the National Park area.  It was stated that it was likely that Monmouthshire CC’s 
representation on the National Parks Authority will reduce to one member in 
future. 

 Concern was expressed that it will be difficult to encourage people to become 
county councillors in future mentioning the varying workload in different councils.  
It was accepted that different councils have varying workloads, ward areas and 
population, and also confirmed that there are no town or community councils in 
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Cardiff.  The inability of some fulltime workers to consider the role in practical 
terms with a basic salary of £13,400, and the consequent likelihood of missing 
out on good quality candidates, was also commented upon.  It was felt that this 
was an important point to raise. It was agreed that the need to attract suitable 
persons to the role of county councillor is an important point adding that there is 
conflict between the viability of becoming a councillor in practical terms and the 
public purse and in order to have a full time councillors, financial constraints 
would require fewer people to undertake the role.   

 Regarding the Diversity campaign, the Welsh Government is working with 
employers to encourage, and release, employees to undertake councillor duties. 

 It was noted that the Local Government Measure permits councils to set the 
times of their meetings.  It was commented that evening meetings would be 
much easier for councillors in full time employment to attend.   

 It was suggested that the Welsh Government and the IRP communicate with 
residents to educate them about the role of the county councillor, the allowances 
available and the time contributed individually by councillors to improve 
perceptions of the role. 

 It was commented that Scrutiny Committee Chairs don’t have enough support 
noting that in Monmouthshire, there is one scrutiny manager with an increasingly 
high workload due to the volume of scrutiny required (as acknowledged in the 
IRP report) and requested that this point is added to any feedback. It was 
acknowledged that there is an increased demand for scrutiny and whilst the 
function is working well, there was concern about the amount of support 
available.  It was explained that the support referred to in the report was the tools 
to do jobs (laptop, phone etc.) as opposed to the staffing structures within an 
authority. 

 It was suggested that councillors should have an attendance allowance, noting 
that a small number of members infrequently attend meetings. A Member 
supported the suggestion of publishing individual councillor’s allowances and 
attendance.  Live streamed meetings also allow electors to transparently see and 
hear the contribution of their representatives.  

 It was agreed to seek the views of members regarding their support 
requirements, their awareness of allowances and any other comments to compile 
a formal response. Concern was expressed that members are not using the 
allowance for reimbursement for the costs of care, possibly due to negative 
perceptions.   

 
7. Community Governance Update  

 
The Chief Officer for Enterprise presented a report on Community Governance.  It was reported 
that the comments arising from presentation of the paper, considered at the Democratic 
Services Workshop in September, will be considered by Council in December 2016 prior to 
further consultation and engagement with the existing Area Committees.   
 
It was confirmed that three of the four Area Committees have considered the report and there 
have been differing, but mainly positive, comments so far.  Whilst consistency is sought, there is 
recognition that there is no one size to fit all.  All options will be presented to Council in 
December. 
 
An independent consultant has been engaged to undertake more specific work to 
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provide more detailed options to include terms of reference, voting rights and to include a 
review of the Whole Place Team, its engagement and work at community level.   
 
The Head of Democracy, Engagement and Improvement will be meeting with the Member 
Working Party that identified Option 2 as the preferred model (with the addition of an additional 
single representative of the town or community councils) to ensure the proposals are agreed 
and ready for consideration by Council. It was confirmed that representation for the town or 
community council should be a Member not the Clerk. 
 
It was agreed that a key issue is purpose, outcomes and progress with clear roles and lines of 
reporting for Clusters and Whole Place, and also how to work collectively to solve problems. It 
was agreed that Members will have the opportunity to see the draft document before 
consideration by Council. 
 
It was agreed that clarity was important going forward and that cluster meetings need terms of 
reference to avoid duplication. 
 
 
8. Diversity in Democracy Update  

 
It was reported that Welsh Government is supporting promotion of Diversity in Democracy, 
encouraging people to be elected as county councillors.  It was noted that this Council had 
informal mentees as part of the programme.  An event last week launched the second phase of 
the programme. It was acknowledged that some people are deterred from standing for office 
sometimes by barriers and the challenge is how to get people of different backgrounds to come 
forward.  The following points were made: 
 

 It was commented that a lot more needs to be done in terms of education, led by Welsh 
Government.  It was agreed that it was Diversity in Democracy was a good programme 
to be part of. 

 

 Members who were involved were thanked for their participation.  The ongoing drive to 
achieve diverse membership and nominees within parties was recognised. 

 

 It was reported that an exit survey (for those not standing for office again) and a further 
survey of all candidates standing in community and county level elections will be 
conducted to identify who was and wasn’t elected with a view to compiling a profile of 
Local Government post 2017 elections compared to post 2012 elections. 

 

 It was suggested that consideration of an education and citizenship programme should 
be added to the forward work planner to increase understanding of a role in public life. 

 

 It was commented that training for both Officers and Members on equalities was 
required to consider the changing culture over the next decade.  It was suggested that 
main council meetings could be signed. 

 
9. Election 2017 Advertising  

 
Consideration was given to a proposed A4 leaflet to be circulated with the council tax demand 
to promote participation in the forthcoming election, a reminder people to register to vote and 
other information.  Members were invited to make suggestions for inclusion to the Local 
Democracy Manager.  The Communications Team will also review the leaflet to make it a more 
attractive document. 
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Information was provided that there is a webpage dedicated to next year’s election including an 
online nomination facility. 
 
It was queried if there was any budget available to provide a further leaflet, not necessarily for 
distribution at the same time, to promote the role of a county councillor and to provide 
information on the average hours spent and the allowances available. It was discussed if the 
leaflet could be circulated with the registration letters sent to all household in February and 
explained that no budget has been announced by Welsh Government for letters next year.  If a 
budget is available, a leaflet could easily be included. 
 
 
10. To discuss the future work plan  

 
The future work plan was received.  The following items were added: 
 

 Information leaflet on the role of a county councillor, time put in by individual councillors 
and allowances available. 

 Schedule of activities to encourage people to vote– members were invited to participate 
and to register interest in doing so with the Chair. 

 Formal Response to the draft Independent Remuneration Panel Report.  (Members were 
reminded that they can also send individual responses). 

 
11. To note the date and time of next meeting as 2.00 pm, Monday 23rd January 2017  

 
Monday 23rd January 2016 at 2.00pm 
 
 

The meeting ended at 4.15 pm  
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Democratic Services Actions 
17h October 2016 

 

Minute Item: Subject Officer Outcome 

 
6.  

Minister’s 
Statement 

 
Request for information regarding reorganisation of 
Community Councils 
 

 Mr. Cuthbert advised that in respect 
of the review of community councils 
called for by the Cabinet Secretary, 
it is expected that an independent 
review body will be appointed early 
next year 
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1 PURPOSE 
 
1.1 To provide Democratic Services Committee with the Wales Audit Office 

review on Governance. 
 

2. RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
2.1     That Audit Committee receive the Wales Audit Office review on Governance. 
 
2.2  That Audit Committee consider the current position and future actions 

committed in response to the proposals.  
 
3. KEY ISSUES 
 
3.1 This report has already been considered by Audit Committee who have 

overall responsibility for the performance management arrangements.  
However there are issues that will be of particular interest to the Democratic 
Services Committee and so it is pertinent to bring these issues before 
members 

 
3.2 This review was completed by WAO as a follow-up to the Corporate 

Assessment that was published in November 2015.   
 
3.3     The detailed findings of the review are contained in the report attached at 

appendix 1, which concludes “The Council has made progress in improving its            
governance arrangements although more work is needed to strengthen the 
transparency of decision making and recording.” 

 
3.4 The issues of particular relevance to this committee highlighted in the report 

include: 

 YouTube streaming of meetings increase the transparency of meetings. 

 Cabinet meetings are not minuted, this is compliant with in accordance 
with its Constitution and the Local Government Act 1972. However WAO 
considers a written record of proceedings to be good governance and 
practice. 

 poor use of the microphones the chamber results in parts of the records 
being inaudible 

SUBJECT: Wales Audit Office Governance Report 

MEETING:  Democratic Services Committee 

DATE:  23rd January 2017 

DIVISION/WARDS AFFECTED: All 
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 The report stressed the importance of minutes being signed at the next 
suitable meeting in accordance with the Council’s Constitution 

 There are positive examples of scrutiny holding Cabinet to account. 
However the report also includes an example that suggests scrutiny is not 
always able to effectively fulfil its role 

 The relationship between Cabinet and select committees is generally 
positive. 

 Select committees follow an agreed work programme and ‘call in’ 
decisions made by Cabinet as appropriate. 

 
3.5 The four new proposals for improvement made within the report are: 

 Further improve the clarity of reports that members receive to ensure they 
have access to appropriate and timely information in a format that is easy 
to read and understand. 

 Ensure that decisions are clearly and consistently recorded to provide a 
reliable, transparent and easily accessible decision-making trail. 

 Strengthen scrutiny’s impact, status and effectiveness including: formally 
recording Cabinet responses to scrutiny recommendations and 
observations and better co-ordination of Cabinet and select committee 
forward work programmes. 

 Ensure that information on the Council’s website is accurate, complete and 
up to date. 

 
 3.5    Audit Committee tracks progress with a proposals for improvement as part of 

its overview of improvement arrangements.  The most recent report can be 
viewed here.   

 
 
4. REASONS 
 
4.1 To ensure the effectiveness of the Council’s governance arrangements.  
 
5.  RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS: 

 
None 

 
6.  WELLBEING OF FUTURE GENERATIONS IMPLICATIONS 

(INCORPORATING EQUALITIES, SUSTAINABILITY, SAFEGUARDING 
AND CORPORATE PARENTING) 

 There are no implications from the report 
 
5. BACKGROUND PAPERS:  

 None 

 

6. REPORT AUTHOR 

   

 Matthew Gatehouse, Policy and Performance Manager 

 matthewgatehouse@monmouthshire.gov.uk 

 (01633) 644397 
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Status of report 

Page 2 of 14 - Governance – Corporate Assessment Follow-on Review - Monmouthshire County 

Borough Council 

This document has been prepared as part of work performed in accordance with statutory 

functions. 

In the event of receiving a request for information to which this document may be relevant, 

attention is drawn to the Code of Practice issued under section 45 of the Freedom of 

Information Act 2000. The section 45 Code sets out the practice in the handling of requests 

that is expected of public authorities, including consultation with relevant third parties.  

In relation to this document, the Auditor General for Wales and the Wales Audit Office are 

relevant third parties. Any enquiries regarding disclosure or re-use of this document should 

be sent to the Wales Audit Office at info.officer@audit.wales. 

The team who delivered the work comprised Dave Wilson, Emily Owen and Terry Lewis. 
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Summary report 

Page 4 of 14 - Governance – Corporate Assessment Follow-on Review - Monmouthshire County 

Borough Council 

Summary 

1. Good governance in the public sector has been high on the agenda of public sector 

bodies themselves and the organisations that support and represent them for many 

years. The Nolan Committee in 1995 set out its principles of public life and more 

recently CIPFA1 and SOLACE2 built on these principles in drafting the guidance for 

local authorities: Delivering good governance in local government.  

2. The importance of public scrutiny is magnified as public services respond to the 

challenges of the current global financial pressures whilst continuously seeking to 

improve services. Effective scrutiny helps improve the quality and rigour of decisions 

and the allocation of resources, ensuring that decisions are transparent and 

sustainable. Scrutiny also has an important role to play in contributing to developing 

policy, undertaking specific reviews and in monitoring performance. 

3. Monmouthshire County Council (the Council) considered the findings of the June 2013 

Wales Audit Office national report Good scrutiny? Good question! at its September 

2013 Audit Committee. At the same meeting, it considered the Monmouthshire 

Scrutiny Service Plan 2013/16. The plan identified key successes around its 

approach to scrutiny, and the following weaknesses that it sought to address within the 

action plan: 

 timeliness of task and finish groups; 

 systematic engagement with the public on scrutiny items; 

 effectiveness of the Council’s website in raising the profile of scrutiny functions, 

information sharing, and promotion of training for members; and 

 development of the scrutiny handbook. 

4. In March 2015, the Wales Audit Office carried out a Corporate Assessment at the 

Council. In respect of governance and accountability, our review considered whether 

the Council’s governance and accountability arrangements supported robust and 

effective decision making. 

5. Our Corporate Assessment concluded that a culture of mutual respect and trust 

existed between councillors and officers, leading to productive working relationships, 

although there were examples of decision making that could have been more robust, 

informed and subject to effective challenge. We came to this conclusion because: 

 the Council had well-defined roles and responsibilities, was developing a culture 

of accountability, and was engaging with staff to better embed its expected 

values and behaviours; 

 well-managed risk taking and the quality of decision making were sometimes 

hindered by a lack of strategic direction, poor data quality, and limitations in legal 

monitoring; 

                                                

1 CIPFA is the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy. 

2 SOLACE is the Society of Local Authority Chief Executives and Senior Managers. 
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Borough Council 

 the Council had improved the transparency of its public reporting of Council 

business, but some weaknesses remained; and 

 the Council was taking steps to improve scrutiny but progress was sometimes 

hampered by poor quality of information and inconsistently robust challenge. 

6. In our Annual Improvement Report 2014-15, where we summarised the findings from 

the Corporate Assessment, we made the following proposal for improvement: 

‘Strengthen the governance and challenge arrangements by:  

 ensuring that minutes of meetings are signed at the next suitable meeting  

in accordance with the Council’s Constitution, to improve timeliness and 

transparency of public reporting; and  

 reconsider the Council’s policy of not formally minuting Cabinet meetings.’ 

7. In February 2016, we reviewed the Council’s progress to improve its governance 

arrangements by seeking to answer the following question: ‘Is the Council effectively 

addressing issues raised in the 2015 Corporate Assessment and its own Scrutiny 

Action Plan to improve governance?’ 

8. We concluded that the Council has made progress in improving its governance 

arrangements although more work is needed to strengthen the transparency of 

decision making and recording. 

Proposals for improvement: ongoing and new 

9. We set out below the proposal for improvement that remains relevant because of  

the findings from our latest review, as well as further proposals for improvement to 

address weaknesses in the Council’s governance arrangements identified during this 

review. 

Relevant Corporate Assessment proposal for improvement that remains 

 

Corporate Assessment P7  

Strengthen the governance and challenge arrangements by:  

 Ensuring that minutes of meetings are signed at the next suitable meeting in accordance 

with the Council’s Constitution to improve timeliness and transparency of public reporting. 

(Ongoing: improved but remains to be fully addressed.) 

 Reconsider the Council’s policy of not formally minuting Cabinet meetings.  

(No progress: remains as needing to be further reconsidered.) 
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New proposals for improvement  

 

P1 Further improve the clarity of reports that members receive to ensure they have access to 

appropriate and timely information in a format that is easy to read and understand.  

P2 Ensure that decisions are clearly and consistently recorded to provide a reliable, transparent 

and easily accessible decision-making trail.  

P3 Strengthen scrutiny’s impact, status and effectiveness including: 

 formally recording Cabinet responses to scrutiny recommendations and observations; 

and 

 better co-ordination of Cabinet and select committee forward work programmes. 

P4 Ensure that information on the Council’s website is accurate, complete and up to date. 
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Detailed report 

Page 7 of 14 - Governance – Corporate Assessment Follow-on Review - Monmouthshire County 

Borough Council 

The Council has made progress in improving its 
governance arrangements although more work is 
needed to strengthen the transparency of decision 
making and recording 

The Council reports on its progress in dealing with external 

recommendations although it does not always challenge whether the 

actions it is taking are sufficiently focused and measurable  

10. The Council routinely considers reports from auditors and other external review bodies 

on the way it provides and manages services. Local reports are presented to the 

appropriate Council meeting, normally a select committee, the Audit Committee  

and/or Cabinet. This process seeks to ensure that members are aware of the views  

of auditors and other external review bodies and that they have the opportunity to 

consider how the Council plans to respond. 

11. National-level reports also contain information that can help councils improve their 

management and delivery of services. Managers review the content of national 

reports, to assess the extent to which they are relevant to Monmouthshire, and in  

most cases these national reports are reported to members. These reports provide 

members with an opportunity to learn from the experiences of other organisations and 

consider how Monmouthshire compares.  

12. The Council maintains a record of all recommendations and proposals for 

improvement where actions remain outstanding. The Audit Committee received these 

reports in December 2015, September 2014, February 2014 and March 2013.  

This process enables members to periodically monitor implementation of 

recommendations and proposals for improvement, and challenge progress in 

addressing areas for improvement but does not provide for systematic overview that 

maintains momentum of regular challenge and verification. 

13. Members receive reports from external auditors and other external review bodies,  

and they receive a progress report showing how implementation of recommendations 

and proposals for improvement are progressing. Members have the opportunity to 

challenge officers about the robustness of action plans in response to reports.  
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The Council has taken action to ensure prompt sign-off of committee 

minutes, but could further improve transparency and ease of access to 

records 

The Council promotes transparency of decision making but in practice records are not 

always accurate and complete 

14. The Council promotes transparency in decision making. All Council meetings are  

livestreamed on YouTube, which allows easy access for the public to observe the 

decision-making process. The chairs of each meeting invite those in attendance to 

introduce themselves and remind those present that the meeting is livestreamed.  

15. The Council has partly implemented the specialist IT application, mod.gov3,  

to automate processes and enable the prompt and more efficient recording and  

sign-off of minutes, and thereby increase capacity within the Democratic Services 

Team. At the time of our review, mod.gov had not been fully implemented; therefore  

the full benefits of the application were yet to be realised. 

16. The Council website includes Council meeting minutes, agendas and a record of  

who attended each meeting. Attendees are recorded as ‘present’, those who offer 

apologies for not attending are recorded as ‘apologies’ and those expected to attend 

but who do not, are recorded as ‘expected’. From this information, we have concluded 

that Cabinet members attend select committee meetings when invited.  

17. Although the Council has put in place measures to improve transparency in decision 

making, in practice these arrangements are not fully effective. The online attendance 

record is not reliable. The YouTube video of the Cabinet meeting held on 3 February 

2016 showed several officers contributing to the meeting but the attendance record 

indicated that no officers attended. On 3 December 2015, the YouTube video shows 

Wales Audit Office representatives taking part in the Audit Committee meeting but they 

are not included on the attendance record. These examples show that the Council 

does not maintain its record of attendance accurately. In most cases, the inclusion of 

the minutes at the following meeting should prompt members to correct the attendance 

record, although in the cases described above, the website has not been corrected. 

Also in the absence of Cabinet minutes, such errors are unlikely to be identified and 

corrected. 

18. The Council website shows that individual Cabinet member decision meetings took 

place in January and February 2016 with all Cabinet members expected, but none 

attended. In practice, no such meetings took place, therefore the website is 

misleading. 

  

                                                
3 mod.gov is an app for automatically downloading, viewing and annotating meeting papers of local 

authorities and other organisations. 
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19. In our Corporate Assessment in 2015, we reported that although the Council policy  

of not minuting Cabinet meetings was technically in accordance with its Constitution 

and the Local Government Act 1972, we considered that the taking and approval  

of minutes was a matter of good governance and practice, particularly where the 

Cabinet has considered a number of options before taking a decision. In the Corporate 

Assessment report, we therefore proposed that the Council reconsider its policy of not 

formally minuting Cabinet meetings. The Council has considered this recommendation 

and decided to continue not to change its current arrangements, which rely on  

livestreaming of meetings via YouTube to provide a video record of the Cabinet 

meetings, followed by the publication of decision notices to show what decisions 

members have made. 

20. However, we found that the YouTube recordings do not always provide a full record  

of meetings. For example, at the Audit Committee meeting on 3 December 2015 and 

Children and Young People Select Committee meetings on 14 January 2016 and  

11 February 2016, we found occasions where parts of some meetings had failed to be 

recorded/uploaded and poor use of the microphones resulted in parts of the recording 

being inaudible. As a result, records of meetings cannot be relied upon to be an 

accurate, full and complete record of proceedings. This is more of a concern for 

Cabinet meetings for which the Council does not take minutes and relies heavily on 

the livestreaming to provide the public with a record of proceedings. 

21. Although the Council’s use of YouTube enables it to livestream most of its council 

meetings, the uploaded webcast recordings are not user-friendly. Trying to find a 

specific aspect/item of a Council meeting from within the overall recording is difficult. 

Users can adjust the timer-bar on the screen but this requires the user to guess where 

an item might be located in the overall recording, which is time-consuming and 

inefficient. Some other Welsh councils provide a facility to start the recording at a 

specific agenda item or speaker, which is much more user-friendly. 

22. The Council intends decision notices to provide a record of specific decisions and the 

date they will come into effect, subject to call-in by an appropriate select committee. 

The content of the decision notices are a direct copy of sections of the original reports. 

As such, references to appendices and specific paragraph numbers are out of context 

in decision notices. Furthermore, the language in decision notices does not indicate 

that the decision has been taken. They are worded as recommendations.  

23. The Council website described decision notices as ‘draft printed minutes’ although 

they are neither minutes nor draft. Our testing also identified some errors in the 

decision notices that, 10 weeks after the meeting, remained uncorrected. For example, 

in Decision Notice 5 on 6 January 2016 the decision notice records the author 

inaccurately, and in Decision Notice 7 the ‘financial implications’ section is recorded 

inaccurately.  

24. As such, decision notices and YouTube recordings together do not currently provide  

a complete and accurate alternative to minutes of Cabinet meetings. The Council has 

therefore not adequately addressed the concerns raised in our Corporate Assessment 

regarding its policy of not taking minutes of Cabinet meetings. 
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The Council’s governance and democratic processes relating to the work and reporting  

of select committees and their relationship with Cabinet would benefit from further 

strengthening to improve the impact and status of scrutiny 

25. The relationship between Cabinet and select committees is generally positive.  

Select committees follow an agreed work programme and ‘call in’ decisions made by 

Cabinet as appropriate; officers and Cabinet members then attend select committee 

meetings to respond to scrutiny questioning. Opposition leaders attend Cabinet 

meetings to ask questions of the Cabinet as invited. 

26. Select committee chairs sum up key points after debating each agenda item and 

record their conclusions in select committee minutes. Select committee chairs write  

to Cabinet members with the outcome of select committee deliberations to raise 

concerns and recommend Cabinet action. Cabinet, in January 2016, received a report 

summarising the comments and recommendations from select committees for the 

period September 2015 to December 2015, which provided a useful summary. 

27. Although Cabinet received the summary report of select committee deliberations  

at its January 2016 meeting, this report did not show how Cabinet members either 

collectively or individually had responded to select committee recommendations and 

members did not discuss the detail of this report at the January meeting. In addition, 

although select committee chairs write to Cabinet members, there is no record of 

Cabinet members’ responses to these letters either published on the website or 

recorded in select committee minutes.  

28. Although we found positive examples of scrutiny holding Cabinet to account,  

an example that suggests scrutiny is not always able to effectively fulfil its role of 

holding Cabinet to account was at the Children and Young People Select Committee 

meeting on 11 February 2016. At this meeting, members expressed concerns over the 

proposed budget reduction affecting Mounton House Special School. The Children and 

Young People Select Committee was advised during the meeting that Cabinet had 

already approved the budget reduction. Members of the select committee were clearly 

confused about what exactly they were scrutinising in relation to Mounton House 

Special School, how to effectively convey their concerns to Cabinet and whether this 

was in fact pre-decision scrutiny. The Children and Young People Select Committee 

‘called in’ the decision at the following meeting, but this does demonstrate that the 

relationship between Cabinet and select committees is not always clear and the 

forward planning process did not provide clear focus for the select committee on this 

occasion. 

29. The Council website includes information about the scrutiny function, select committees 

and their role in holding Cabinet to account and general information, such as access to 

the Scrutiny Handbook and the Scrutiny and Executive Protocol. The Council plans to 

add further information about scrutiny to its website.  
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The Council is taking action to improve the quality of information to 

members but reporting is not always sufficiently clear and relevant to 

support robust decision making or challenge 

30. The Monmouthshire Scrutiny Service Plan 2015/16 recognises the need to improve 

the quality of reports to provide members with clear information on which to base 

decisions. The Council has taken action to address this need. The standard report 

template seeks to ensure that reports include information on key themes. The Council 

has introduced a ‘filtering’ process to ensure that the content of reports is of a suitable 

quality. Directorate management teams and the Senior Leadership Team verify reports 

to ensure that they are fit for purpose.  

31. As well as these procedural improvements, the Council held a report writing session 

for officers of the Children and Young People’s directorate because of concerns 

identified by Estyn and the Children and Young People Select Committee.  

32. Reports are mostly circulated with the meeting agenda a week before the scheduled 

meeting. Items that are not finalised by the time the agenda papers are issued,  

are circulated separately but these are very few. 

33. Officers attend committee, Cabinet and council meetings routinely to respond to 

technical questions, and Cabinet members attend select committees when invited to 

clarify policy matters. This attendance supplements the information provided in reports. 

34. In relation to the revenue budget, members received extensive information over 

several months showing how draft budget mandates (savings proposals) evolved into 

the final versions that supported the Medium Term Financial Plan. This provided much 

opportunity for members to gain a good understanding of the budget proposals. 

35. However, although members were generally positive about the information they 

receive, the 600-page budget report presented to Cabinet in January 2016 included  

a schedule of fees and charges that was presented in a small font. Although members 

could have increased the font size, some members still raised concerns about not 

being able to read the detail. Cabinet took the decision despite these concerns.  

36. Reports do not always set out clearly the likely impact of the decisions. Some of the 

Council’s budget mandates are light on detail. For example, members approved the 

saving against the schools budget, but the reports did not provide clear information 

showing how schools would manage the reduced funding. The section in each budget 

mandate relating to how the savings proposals would impact on those with protected 

characteristics is often poorly completed; the budget mandate sections give the reader 

little information on the number of people affected, and do not quantify any potential 

impact on users.  
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The Council is improving its scrutiny function and intends to further 

improve the support to scrutiny to enable better outcomes 

37. The Council has made some progress in responding to our proposal for improvement 

following our Corporate Assessment 2015, that it should ‘ensure that minutes of 

meetings are signed at the next suitable meeting in accordance with the Council’s 

Constitution, to improve timeliness and transparency of public reporting’. Minutes of 

meetings are now generally presented to the next available meeting of each committee 

in accordance with the Council’s Constitution. However, minutes of the Special Budget 

Joint Select Committee and the Special Joint Children and Young People’s and Adults 

Select Committee meetings on 16 December 2015 were not presented until the 

February meeting of the Children and Young People Select Committee. This select 

committee did meet in January when the minutes could have been presented.  

38. The Council sets out how it intends to improve the quality of scrutiny in its Scrutiny 

Service Plan 2015/16, which it updates quarterly and was last reported to Audit 

Committee in January 2016. The Scrutiny Service Plan 2015/16 sets out progress 

against scrutiny improvement objectives, risks and areas for continued focus.  

It also includes a balanced scorecard for performance data, but much of the data is 

missing in this section of the plan, which makes it difficult for members to measure 

improvement.  

39. The Scrutiny Service Plan 2015/16 highlights that the Council has provided a range of 

training to officers and members to improve the effectiveness of scrutiny but the plan 

acknowledges that further training is required to make scrutiny more effective. 

40. Task and finish groups no longer operate in Monmouthshire because they rarely 

produced reports within a reasonable timescale. Instead, the Council holds  

‘special select committee’ meetings to scrutinise subjects that the former task and 

finish groups would have examined. Members described these as being much 

speedier and more inclusive because they involved all the select committee members.  

41. The Council recognises in its Scrutiny Service Plan 2015/16, the need to engage 

members of the public better. Attendance by members of the public at select 

committee meetings in Monmouthshire, as it is in most councils, is difficult to achieve. 

Ways that the Council has sought to make scrutiny easily accessible include a  

public viewing area in the Council chamber for people who wish to attend in person,  

all meetings are webcast and meetings are well signposted on the Council website. 

42. The Council has enjoyed success at engaging local residents in the consultation over 

the 2016-17 budget savings proposals. It held a variety of engagement opportunities 

including public meetings, targeted engagement in leisure centres, visits to town 

centres, and use of social media such as Facebook and Twitter. These approaches 

provided challenge to the Council over budget savings proposals. The Council aims  

to review the effectiveness of the different approaches when planning the budget 

consultation process next year. This review could also provide the Council with an 

opportunity to consider whether learning from the budget consultation is transferrable 

to achieve better engagement across its scrutiny arrangements.  
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43. The Partnership Continuation Agreement4 introduced a new improvement objective in 

2015: ‘maintaining locally accessible services’. The Council did not consult over the 

revised Improvement Plan 2015-17, but can show that the new improvement objective 

incorporated in the Improvement Plan 2015-17 originated from feedback in earlier 

budget consultations.  

44. Although the Council has been proactive in seeking views from local people as part of 

its budget setting, its plans to inform them about how the Council has taken their views 

into account when setting the 2016-17 budget are underdeveloped. The leaflet that  

will be included in the council tax bills provides only limited information on Council 

spending. The public can access detailed reports on the Council website. As a result, 

those who invested time by contributing to the budget consultation process are unlikely 

to understand how their input has influenced decision making and affected the 

allocation of Council resources for 2016-17. 

 

                                                
4 The Council’s Conservative and Liberal Democrat groups produced the Partnership Continuation 

Agreement setting the agreed political direction of the Council for the period up to May 2017 when the 

next local authority elections take place.  
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